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Dear Mr Kinnock, 

Thank you for your letter of 15 June. You raised concerns about the use of asylum 
backlog statistics by Ministers and the definition of the asylum backlog. 

You gave two examples of statements made recently by Ministers: 

• On 8 March, the Prime Minister said the asylum backlog had reduced by 
6,000. 

• On 12 June, the Home Secretary said the asylum backlog had reduced by 
17,000. 

The Home Secretary’s statement of 12 June was initially unclear, but she clarified later 
in the debate that she was referring to the ‘legacy’ backlog of asylum applications. She 
had previously explained the distinction that the Home Office draws between ‘legacy’ 
and ‘flow’ backlogs – namely comprising applications submitted up to, and then on or 
after, 28 June 2022 – in a letter to the Home Affairs Committee of 29 January1. 

The Home Office publishes statistics on asylum applications awaiting a decision2 as 
part of its asylum and resettlement datasets3 and it has provided an additional 
breakdown on this basis since February 20234, following the letter to the Home Affairs 
Committee. As this is an additional breakdown, not a material change to the statistics, 
there is no requirement for this to be formally pre-announced by the department. 

The figure cited by the Prime Minister was the legacy backlog as of the end of 
February. It had not been published at the time the Prime Minister used it and it was 
only included in an ad-hoc statistical release on 24 April5. Statistics should be available 
publicly at the same time or as soon as possible after their use by Ministers or 
departments, and we welcome improvements that the Home Office has made since 
then to release publications to support Ministerial statements in a timely manner.  

 
1 Letter from the Home Secretary, 29 January 2023 
2 Asylum applications awaiting a decision, year ending March 2023  
3 Asylum and resettlement datasets - GOV.UK  
4 Asylum and resettlement summary tables, year ending December 2022   
5 Statistics relating to the Illegal Migration Bill - GOV.UK  

http://committees.parliament.uk/publications/33804/documents/184602/default/
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1156820/asylum-applications-awaiting-decision-datasets-mar-2023.xlsx
https://www.gov.uk/government/statistical-data-sets/asylum-and-resettlement-datasets
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1137644/asylum-summary-dec-2022-tables.ods
https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/statistics-relating-to-the-illegal-migration-bill


 

Incidentally, the Prime Minister said in his statement that the decline in the backlog 
was 6,000 people. This is likely an understatement as that was the decline in the 
number of outstanding applications, and some asylum applications involve more than 
one person.  

Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
Sir Robert Chote 
Chair 


